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MINUTES

FOX CHAPEL BOROUGH COUNCIL MEETING HELD OCTOBER 18, 2021 

PRESENT:
Walter A. Scott, III, Mayor; Andrew C. Bennett, President; Jay S. Troutman, Harrison S. Lauer, Frederick C. Leech, Betsy Monroe, Mandy Steele, Councilmembers; A. Bruce Bowden, Esq., Solicitor; Gary J. Koehler, Manager; Michael Stevens, Police Chief; Jeanine Mancuso, Treasurer; Shawn Marie Peterson, Borough Secretary
VIA ZOOM:
Thomas Karet, Councilmember; Kevin Brett, Borough Engineer; approximately eleven other attendees

Mr. Bennett called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM.

MINUTES


Ms. Monroe moved that the minutes of the September 20, 2021, meeting be approved as submitted.  Mr. Leech seconded the motion. The motion passed with an abstention from Mr. Troutman due to his absence at the September 20, 2021 meeting. 
RESIDENT COMMENTS


On behalf of Council, Mr. Bennett thanked Sergeant Sorg, Mrs. Sarah Sorg, and others for their hard work in creating the inaugural Fox Chapel Day, held on September 25, 2021. Work is already underway for the second annual Fox Chapel Day, 2022. 

ENVIRONMENTAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE

Mr. Troutman moved to approve Application No. 21-11, Antonio Navas and Astrid Grijalva, 100 Willow Farms Court, proposed new single-family residence, as submitted with the stipulations set forth by the EAC. The motion was seconded by Ms. Steele and passed by a unanimous vote.

Mr. Troutman moved to approve Tree Removal Request TR-21-160, Iain Matthews, 108 Silent Run Road, proposed removal of three threes, as submitted with the stipulations set forth by the EAC. The motion was seconded by Ms. Steele and passed by a unanimous vote.  

PLANNING COMMISSION


Mr. Lauer noted that the Planning Commission recommends that the Zoning Ordinance Amendment to Small Wireless Facilities Ordinance 400-14(I) be enacted by Borough Council following the public hearing.


Mr. Troutman moved to adjourn the Council meeting at 6:08 PM to open the public hearing. The motion was seconded by Ms. Monroe and passed by a unanimous vote.
Mr. Bennett called the Public Hearing to order at 6:08 PM and asked for comments/ questions from the audience regarding the Small Wireless Facility Deployment Act-Ordinance No 717.  This ordinance further amends portions of Chapter 400 entitled "Zoning" of the Fox Chapel Code of Ordinances governing Small Wireless Facilities. There being none, the Public Hearing was closed at 6:09 PM.
Mr. Troutman moved to resume the Council meeting at 6:09 PM. The motion was seconded by Ms. Monroe and passed by a unanimous vote.


Mr. Lauer moved to enact Ordinance No. 717, further amending portions of Chapter 400 entitled "Zoning" of the Fox Chapel Code of Ordinances governing Small Wireless Facilities. The motion was seconded by Ms. Monroe and passed by a unanimous vote. 

POLICE REPORT


Chief Stevens took a moment to thank resident Christina Hoenig. She contacted Chief Stevens about data she compiled into a report on Data Studio which shows deer/vehicle collisions in the Borough. This information helps the department deploy their radar sign to help prevent these collisions from happening due to drivers reducing their speeds. 

Chief Stevens also reported that Sergeants Sorg and Clark completed Penn State's Police Supervisor Inservice Training Program. Sergeant Sorg is working on the department's community involvement. He will be participating in the Trunk-or-Treat event at the Laurie Ann West Community Center on October 30, 2021. Sergeant Sorg is also creating a Coffee with a Cop event at the Cooper Siegel Library. 
FINANCE REPORT


Ms. Mancuso stated that EIT is still higher than last year but slightly lower than base year 2019. She also noted that this is the first time since January 2021 that the two defined benefit pension plans are experiencing a loss.
Payment of Bills


Mr. Troutman moved that the payment of bills for September 2021 (General Fund Vouchers 1840-1934, $324,379.72) be approved. The motion passed with Mr. Leech abstaining from voting on the Leech Tishman invoices due to the appearance of a conflict of interest.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS


Phase II Consent Order and Agreement (COA) with Resolution No. 658


Mr. Troutman moved to adopt Resolution No. 658 subject to the transmittal letter from Solicitor Bowden authorizing Andrew C. Bennett and Gary J. Koehler to execute the signing of the Consent Order and Agreement from the Allegheny County Health Department. The motion was seconded by Mr. Karet and passed by a unanimous vote.
NEW BUSINESS

Police Contract
Mr. Karet moved to ratify the Police Contract for years 2022, 2023, 2024, and 2025. The motion also included authorizing Gary J. Koehler, Borough Manager, to sign the Contract on behalf of the Borough. The motion was seconded by Mr. Troutman and passed by a unanimous vote. 
Mayor Scott thanked Ms. Monroe, Mr. Leech, Mr. Karet, Sergeant Sorg, Sergeant Clark, and Officer Klein for working through the Contract together.   
Mr. Bennett noted that a letter from Ms. Mancuso would be sent out soon to members of Council showing with the Police Contract, the pension contribution will decrease from 5% to 2.5% with triggers that can go up or down. Also included in the letter will be information for Council to consider increasing the Non-uniform Defined Contribution Plan match to 7% or 8%  for employees hired since 2015.  

Resolution No. 659 for GEDTF Grant Application

Mr. Troutman moved to adopt Resolution No. 659 to confirm the Borough of Fox Chapel has formally requested a grant from the Redevelopment Authority of Allegheny County (RAAC) for the Pollution Reduction Plan (PRP) Stormwater Improvements; Streambank Restoration project in the amount of $500,000. The motion was seconded by Mr. Lauer and passed by a unanimous vote.
Resolution No. 660 for GEDTF Grant Application


Mr. Lauer moved to adopt Resolution No. 660 to confirm the Borough of Fox Chapel has formally requested a grant from the Redevelopment Authority of Allegheny County (RAAC) for the Public Works Operations Center project in the amount of $330,000. The motion was seconded by Ms. Monroe and passed by a unanimous vote.

Resolution No. 661 for GEDTF Grant Application


Mr. Troutman moved to adopt Resolution No. 661 to confirm the Borough of Fox Chapel has formally requested a grant from the Redevelopment Authority of Allegheny County (RAAC) for the Public Works Facilities Emergency Power project in the amount of $150,000. The motion was seconded by Ms. Steele and passed by a unanimous vote.


Borough Council thanked the office of Representative Lori Mizgorski for their help with Borough grants.


Joint Comprehensive Plan Committee


Due to Frederick Leech stepping down as the chairperson, Mr. Troutman moved to appoint Harrison Lauer and Mandy Steele as co-chairs of the Joint Comprehensive Plan Committee for the Borough of Fox Chapel. Mr. Leech will remain on the committee as a member. The motion was seconded by Mr. Bennett and passed by a unanimous vote.

There being no other business to come before Council, the meeting was adjourned at 6:34 PM.





SHAWN MARIE PETERSON






Borough Secretary

